 





614 Beechtree Court
                                                   
Chapel Hill, NC  27514






February 21, 2013

Charles Edwards

North Carolina Department of Transportation

 

Dear Mr. Edwards,

 I am writing to you as the President of Friends of Bolin Creek, a 501(c) 3 non-profit community group, with the mission of protecting Bolin Creek. We want to make you aware of our Board’s concerns about proposed plans for Claremont South that bear on your department's responsibility to approve transportation facilities protecting public safety, as well as protecting water quality. 

One of the most serious problems about this proposal from a public-safety perspective is the traffic hazard posed by the proposed 735-student, for-profit charter school, along with the proposed student apartments, These proposals would add over 3,000 trips a day by our estimate to an essentially two-lane county road with limited sight distances. The traffic increase would be substantial given this charter school would not provide bus service. Although the applicant has agreed to change the opening and closing times for the charter school by a few minutes, we feel this slight time adjustment would not appreciably change the traffic situation, given three of our local school district’s largest schools are served by Homestead Road and one has to take into account before and after school traffic, delayed school openings and commuter trips.

Already, traffic comes to a standstill during school hours for cars in the east-bound lane. Many parents, neighbors and local school-district buses serving our area schools, as well as teen drivers commuting to Chapel Hill High School, use this quite hilly well-traveled road. Seawell Elementary, Smith Middle School and Chapel Hill High School are among the largest schools in our school system and are located close-by. (Data on local area schools listed below.) The traffic problem would be compounded as this charter school has stated it would serve mostly students from outside our local school district, with students coming from five to seven miles away or even from as far away as Raleigh. In addition, no public transportation serves this stretch of Homestead Road.

Our local School Board has officially opposed this charter school as specifically not meeting the needs of our district. The Board reviewed the school proposal before a site was selected and we expect them to raise concerns about the incompatibility of the turning movements which would occur when students are delivered to the charter school, across the path of school buses taking student to three highly populated schools in the area. There are other local district schools located in the general vicinity that may also be affected by congestion on Homestead Road, including Morris Grove Elementary School and, to a lesser extent, McDougle Elementary and Middle Schools and Carrboro Elementary School. It is well-known within the community that locations for future local schools include land on nearby Carolina North and the Greene Tract. 

We question traffic estimates presented by the applicant, which we believe to be seriously under-estimated. It is unlikely car pooling to the charter school would occur to the extent stated by the applicant, as working parents’ schedules often don’t allow for such car pooling and after-school activities most likely would interfere as well. We do not believe NC DOT should rely on these estimates. In addition, each apartment unit of the 84 proposed would likely house up to four students, not one person, thus adding more cars on Homestead Road and adding significantly to trip estimates.

Therefore, it is questionable, that the measures discussed so far for the proposed school would protect public safety, particularly as related to Safe Routes to Schools. The proposed school building is to be constructed for its entire length directly adjacent to busy Homestead Road. The area currently is marked by residential development and small-farm usage. The road itself carries a 45-mph speed limit at this location and is expected to continue to carry this speed limit. No pedestrian refuge is planned, despite the fact that up to 735 children in grades K through eight would be transported by private automobile on this busy road. The proposed playing field is also right up against the road. As stated previously, inexperienced teenage drivers regularly drive this road with its limited sight distances and contribute to the existing back-ups in the morning rush hours.

The proposal to widen Homestead Road along the frontage of the school so cars can be stacked will cause cars to make unsafe movements when students are delivered by parents. In addition, when a school is placed at such a location on a hilly curve, it makes approaching the left turn to the school from the east not only difficult but dangerous to maneuver. In order to approach the school from the east to perform a safe right-hand turn into the school, it may be necessary for cars to turn into neighborhood streets to turn around, just as cars are exiting on to Homestead Road.

We understand that NCDOT’s Municipal & School Transportation Engineer, Joel Cranford, has noted as well that the proposed school would operate much more safely and efficiently if two driveways would be built for the school. We understand that Aimee Giacherio, traffic engineer for the applicant, has stated more than one driveway is ruled out by the vertical and horizontal curve along Homestead Road towards the northeast side of the property and the resulting sight limitations. We believe it is clear then that this is an inappropriate, unsafe location for the proposed school. It is also clear the towns of Carrboro and Chapel Hill should not have to bear the public-safety and tax burden of providing “an officer to direct traffic due to school traffic congestion and associated delays,” as stated by Mr. Cranford.

Our water-quality concern includes the fact that the widening of Homestead Road at this one particular location would cause increased storm-water flow into Bolin Creek from the new impervious widened roadway in front of the school. Bolin Creek is an impaired stream on EPA's 303(d ) list of impaired waterways. Both the towns of Carrboro and Chapel Hill, the State of North Carolina, and Friends of Bolin Creek have partnered in securing grants to mitigate creek damage. We understand this project is subject to the Jordan Lake buffer rules and Carrboro’s volume-control standards, but it is not clear what responsibility DOT has to meet these storm-water rules when recommending new lanes. 

We are further analyzing the traffic-impact statement. Unfortunately, it measures to date only the impact of this one project, and does not take into account the entire impact of already approved multiple developments in this area, including the new approved UNC campus of Carolina North at three- million square feet. Nor does it meet the goals of Carrboro for becoming a walking and biking community in all areas of town.

We ask that NC DOT reject the applicant’s request for a permit for this project unless the safety hazards posed by the location of the school can be addressed. 

Thank you for considering these factors in your review. If you have any questions, please don't hesitate to call.

 Sincerely,

Julianne McClintock

Friends of Bolin Creek

919-967-3661

 

Adjacent Local District Schools to the proposed project:



Seawell Elementary School currently enrolls 703 students, making it the largest elementary school in the district. Estimates are its enrollment would decrease to 491 with redistricting set for the coming school year. The school’s capacity without trailers is 466. With trailers, it rises to 550 students.



Smith Middle School is the district’s largest middle school with 752 students. This number would change little with redistricting.



Chapel Hill High School is the second largest high school after East High School. It enrolls 1360 students. East enrolls 1479, making Chapel High only slightly smaller.

·       Nearby Local District Schools to the proposed project:

      Morris Grove Elementary School

·       McDougal Elementary and Middle Schools

·       Carrboro Elementary Schools

 

 

